## Dear Director

We have read carefully the article written by Dr. Tomasz Tomasik and published in Section Views and Reviews of your magazine, entitled "Back to red: allowing specialists to provide primary care would be a step backward for Poland". Regarding the content of the article we would like to comment several important features:

- 1. In the first paragraph of the article, Prof. Tomasik states that the recent decision by the Polish Parliament aimed at implementing the presence of specialists in primary care, is based on stereotypes and prejudice and not on evidence, but on the second paragraph of his article discredits this organization of the Primary Healthcare System for being developed in the context of a particular political model.
- 2. In the second paragraph he points out that this design is the actual model in Belarus and Russia, but forgets that the presence of Paediatricians in Primary Care is a reality in many European countries, including Spain, France. Germany, Italy. In all these countries pediatricians prove that they are able to provide patient and community centered care and to look after their patients not as small adults but as newborns, infants, children and adolescents.
- 3. The fourth paragraph states that pediatricians are not ready to give assistance for example to women. We agree. Certainly, that is the same problem the General Practitioners or Family Physicians (FP) face when they provide care for children.
- 4. We agree that training in primary care setting deserves a definite period during postgraduate period. It does not seem reasonable to choose first setting (primary care) over patient (child) to determine the optimal healthcare provider. Pediatricians do train in primary care in many different European Union countries.
- 5. The rest of the article makes different remarks about Poland, and not about children. Focusing on the patient, the results of the presence of Pediatricians in Primary Care (PCP) measured by child health indicators and by family satisfaction are excellent, and better than those of some wealthier European countries with a FP based model<sup>1</sup>. Infant

mortality from preventable diseases such as pneumonia and asthma, as well as the high death rate from some acute disorders such as meningococcal and respiratory diseases shows an ample scope for improvement in some western European countries where child care is held by FP<sup>2</sup>.

- 6. Eleven European Union countries provide five or more years of training in pediatrics, including a three year common trunk, with training in primary and secondary care<sup>3</sup>. The European Confederation of Primary Care Pediatricians (ECPCP), that comprises more than 20.000 PCP from 22 societies from 16 European countries, aims to improve PCP training with the development of a common PCP curriculum.
- 7. Different studies and one systematic review<sup>4,5</sup> support that the paediatricians are the most adequate medical professionals in developed countries to provide health care to children in primary care, showing more resolution capacity on highly prevalent conditions of children and adolescents, better results on preventive activities and better immunization rates.
- 8. Finally in Prof. Tomasik's article, we do not find any reference regarding the scientific evidence mentioned in the first paragraph.

We must emphasize that the integration of paediatricians in primary care teams in Poland should not be understood as a turn back of the clock, but as a significant step ahead and an opportunity to improve child and adolescent health. Actually, we think it is a substantial progress for children and their families. Polish parents will surely be pleased to have the chance to choose a paediatrician in primary care. Instead of one-size-fits-all, Polish children will undoubtedly benefit from the experience, dedication and knowledge of primary care paediatricians as providers and advocates for child health.

## References

1- UNICEF Office of Research (2013). 'Child Well-being in Rich Countries: A comparative overview', Innocenti Report Card 11, UNICEF Office of Research, Florence. (http://www.unicef-irc.org/publications/pdf/rc11\_eng.pdf)

- 2- Wolfe I, Thompson M, Gill P, Tamburlini G, Blair M, Van Den Bruel A.et al. Lancet 2013; 381: 1224-34.
- 3- Van Esso D, del Torso S, Hadjipanayis A, Biver A, Jaeger-Roman E, Wettergren B, et al.Paediatric primary care in Europe: variation between countries. Arch Dis Child 2010; 95:791-5.
- 4- Buñuel Álvarez JC, García Vera C, González Rodríguez P, Aparicio Rodrigo M, Barroso Espadero D, Cortés Marina RB et al. What medical professional is the most adequate, in developed countries, to provide health care to children in primary care? Systematic review. Rev Pediatr Aten Primaria 2011;13:(Supl 21):s3-s64.(free access at: http://www.pap.es/files/1116-1430-pdf/sup 21 ingles.pdf)
- 5- Bocquet A, Chalumeau M, Bollotte D, Escano G, Langue J, Virey B Comparison of prescriptions by pediatricians and general practitioners: a population-based study in Franche-Comté from the database of Regional Health Insurance Fund Arch Pediatr. 2005 Dec;12(12):1688-96. Epub 2005 Aug 15.